# JULY 29, 2013

#### Call to Order

Mayor Merrifield called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers, Franklin City Hall. Salute to the Flag was said led by Councilor Boyd.

## **In Attendance**

Councilor Clarenbach, Councilor Starkweather, Councilor Boyd, Councilor Trudel, Councilor Feener, Councilor Desrochers, Councilor Cournoyer, Councilor Giunta, Councilor Dzujna, Mayor Merrifield and City Manager Dragon.

#### **Senator Hosmer to address Mayor and Council**

Senator Hosmer advised the first session ended at the end of June in Concord and he commented they do have a balanced budget mandated by the constitution, he stated this is a little different budget and the State was able to take some of the proceeds primarily not only from an economy that is strengthening very slowly so have to bump up in some revenues across the board, tax revenues and some revenues associated with lottery sales and liquor sales but he stated they have also had some one time monies coming in from law suits with regard to tobacco settlement as well as NBTE settlements that came into the General Fund and allowed them to offset if nothing else inflation. He stated that is good for this budget, however, this money will not be there next time around so that is something they will need to keep an eye on when it comes to spending and projected revenues. As of right now, Senator Hosmer stated the budget hardly perfect is a comprised piece of legislation and he stated as of couple weeks ago they were the only divided legislature in the United States to pass a budget with a democratic house and republican senate and the budget passed in the senate 24-0. He advised one thing that came out of this last session there is an increase in the meals and rooms distribution by a total of about five million dollars starting fiscal year 2015 which means for Franklin the best we can determine currently approximately an increase of \$32,000. The delayed and deferred State Aid grant applications have finally been funded which brings approximately 2.7 million dollars to the Winnipesaukee River Basin. City Franklin's first check should be

about \$170,000 and should happen within the next 90 days. HB581 which is relative to collecting funds for mitigation of flooding and Massachusetts had stop paying the money they owned to the State of New Hampshire. Senator Hosmer advised he will continue to support the Northern Pass Project.

## **Thornton & Associates Presentation on Pay and Classification Study**

Mr. Gary Thornton addressed the Mayor and Council stating by in large the study entailed what he called total rewards that went beyond base pay as a study should. On balance the employee benefits offered by the City to staff is par or on par with the communities that were bench marked against. The contribution for the medical insurance plan percentage wise leads what the other communities are doing. The study did not entail benefit design (co-insurance, co-pays) and many of the communities offered more than one plan, one medical choice. For Franklin the benefits have been reduced to keep it affordable and the City contributes 100% for the cost of the medical insurance for the employees. He stated with respect to pay the area that caused the greatest concern was in the area of public safety both police personnel and fire department personnel with respect to base pay lags the market and went he says the market it is the peer community and that is included in the summary report the actual pay grades reported by those communities and we are working towards how to implement this study going forward recognizing full well this Council unlike any other he presents before he suspects has competing budget priorities. Recommendations will be made to the Council in the months to come by staff. Manager Dragon commented she hoped the Councilors and Mayor have had a chance to look at the report. The report compared or benched marked the City of Franklin positions with several other communities and for the most part there were not a lot of surprise. We know that we have more than a fair benefit package and instead of instituting a co-pay with the health insurance in terms of employees paying a percentage out of their paycheck every week towards the health plan what the City has historically done is reduce the plan so increase deductible, increase co-pay to the doctor or look at other options to reduce the overall cost. The employees have been in favor of this approach. In terms of pay Manager

Dragon stated they knew going into the study that there was some issues with compression. If you look at the proposed wage plan you will note there are many more grades because part of the issue we have with the current pay system is that there are fewer grades, therefore when a patrol officer versus a sergeant, the difference in pay between those grades usually aren't enough to offset and we end of with some compression between those two positions. We have tried to come up with a plan that would address these compression issues. The new plan that is being proposed would have more grades. We also knew from the market that we have some positions that were probably under-valued and that came out in the study. Manager Dragon and Finance Director Milner looked over the recommendations from the study and we know to implement a pay study like this would be very expensive and was not included in this budget round. What we intend to do now is take the work that has been done and look at possible ways whether it is recommending we adjust certain categories, whether there are ways to make adjustments certain positions or something that is multi-step recommendation over a number of years. Councilor Dzujna commented it looks like Franklin is in the middle. Mr. Thornton responded that is a fair statement with some qualifications depending upon the position. There were two elements of developing the proposed pay grade structure, one being the external market which is the peer communities that were bench marked against, and then balanced internal equity as well. Mr. Thornton stated the methodology can best be described as when he first met with the Manager and Finance Director it was to get a better understanding of the job, the art of bench marking is not by title but by duties so they presented detailed job descriptions for all positions and he proposed a draft list of peer communities to keep the study unbiased and free of outside influences. Challenges were made to his list of communities and some were deleted and others added and then the list was presented to the Council before the study began. The study solicited information on total rewards, employee benefits, medical and dental benefits, paid time off, as well as base pay. From that we derived a proposed structure. Steps/grades were spread some to deal with the compression issue, compression being new employees coming in and receiving pay in close proximity to those that have length of service with the City. Mayor Merrifield commented he is looking at paid average rate and he

ask was there any kind of study done for median rates for the selected communities compared to Franklin. Mr. Thornton responded yes that was done and the pay grade structure that is proposed is based on the median or the 50% of all the data points represented by the different communities.

### **Planning Board Appointment**

Mayor Merrifield stated as everyone is aware Councilor Bob Sharon has resigned from the Council and former Mayor Giunta has been appointed in his placed. This created an additional vacancy on the Franklin Planning Board because Councilor Sharon was the Council's Alternate representative and Councilor Starkweather being your primary representative to the Planning Board. Councilor Giunta is currently serving on the Planning Board as an appointee. Mayor Merrifield stated he cannot continue in that position but would be willing to serve as the Council's Alternate representative.

Motion made by Councilor Feener to nominate Councilor Giunta as the Council Alternate Representative to the Planning Board, motion seconded by Councilor Clarenbach.

Councilor Clarenbach commented there will be a vacancy for a full voting member on the Planning Board now. Mayor Merrifield commented that is correct and the vacancy was created when Councilor Giunta was appointed to the Council.

All in favor, Councilor Giunta is appointed as the Council Alternate Representative to the Planning Board.

Mayor Merrifield announced that he has been asked to host a budget round table discussion with some of Senator Hosmer colleagues (members of both the House and the Senate). This round table will be held at 8:30 a.m. on Thursday, August 1<sup>st</sup> upstairs in the Franklin Library.

Mayor Merrifield called a recess until 7:00 p.m. for the public hearing

# <u>Public Hearing concerning Petitions regarding to Removal of Two School Board</u> <u>Member</u>

Mayor Merrifield opened the public hearing under Section 61-4 of the Franklin City Code at 7:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers, Franklin City Hall.

Mrs. Elizabeth Tobey, 913 South Main Street, Franklin, New Hampshire was first to speak. Mrs. Tobey has provided a copy of her statement which is attached to these minutes.

Mr. Greg Husband, 21 Ridge Farm Road, Franklin, New Hampshire stated he wants to inform the City Council of an action he took this morning and he stated he wants the citizens of Franklin to understand truth about what has been happening. In May Mr. Husband stated he did not speak. There was a public school board meeting and he did not speak. Tonight he stated he will speak, he will speak before the citizens of Franklin, the Mayor and City Councilors and he thanked the Council for the God given right to have his first amendment which he stated has not been given to him by the Franklin School District and the School Board. First of all as citizens of Franklin everyone here should be upset that an injunction was filed to keep the people from gathering in the public and giving public feedback about what is going on. He stated here is his Whistle Blower Complaint filed with the Department of Labor. On August 27, 2012 he stated he filed a harassment complaint against the Superintendent of Schools and against the Principal of the High School. There was no meeting by the SAU Board and there are no minutes by the SAU Board from the June meeting until the October 4<sup>th</sup> meeting, not any minutes, not any meetings, nothing. How did they take action, the complaint is on the Superintendent of Schools, the only administrator that is given the right to speak with attorneys is the Superintendent of Schools outside the School Board. They can only do it when they are in session so how did this go forward. The complaint is about her so it is a conflict of interest for her to be involved. It would be a conflict of interest for her to delegate that to any member of her staff. By this going forward it is a violation of school policy and it is a violation of State law. The chair person of the SAU is the

individual that the complaint was given to and that is SAU Chair Russo. The Board does not have the authority to act on its own, this is under Policy, Section B, called BBAA, Board Member Authority; they do not have that authority. Somehow this was acted upon without any authority whatsoever. Kathy Russo does not have the authority to act as an administrator. Following a meeting he stated he approached Mrs. Russo and ask her a question, her ask her how she acted on her own and why it was not brought to the SAU Board. She informed Mr. Husband that it is Board policy to forward such complaints immediately to the attorney. Mr. Husband stated after hearing this he forwarded that entire question to the Franklin School Board, not one person answered him. And then Mr. Husband stated the reason no one answered him as because no such policy exists. On July 26, 2013 Kathy Russo was seen in a meeting with Karen Grzelak, the Superintendent of Schools and the School's attorneys prior to the conjunction hearing with the Supreme Court. Again, Mrs. Russo is not an administrator, how did this happen. Were all the School Board members granted that same opportunity? Many are here so you can ask them if they were granted that same opportunity and he stated he does not believe they were. Three Board members remained in the hallway and were never asked to go in. They did not realize a meeting was going on with the school's attorneys. You have to wonder how that happened. During the injunction hearing Mrs. Russo also sat with the School's attorneys and gave advice to the attorney during the injunction hearing in Superior Court. Now, according to School Policy somebody has to be appointed to do that. He stated he did not see anything in the minutes from the last meeting appointing Mrs. Russo the authority to sit with the School's Attorney during the injunction hearing. There is also a Board Policy on Board staff communications and he stated this is a policy of much contention within the District. He commented everyone that has attended summer meetings is aware of this. This policy is basically stated as Section B, Code BHC Board Staff Communications. In this policy there is a punitive section of this policy that makes it unethical for staff to speak. We live in a small community, we all see each other on the street, we all hear the kids, we all talk to them, and we all know what is going on within our District. We are small town America. These staff members and other people are members of our community and many always

have been. Now they are told they must go through the Superintendent of Schools and they will say there is no other recourse but there is recourse because at the bottom of that there is a penalty saying something is unethical. He stated his harassment complaint demonstrates the problem with this policy. The School Board mandates that all communication must come through the Superintendent; the staff has no recourse if a problem exists. In essence Mr. Husband stated he filed a harassment complaint against the Superintendent of Schools and the Superintendent should not have been involved in the process at all, neither should any of her designates because they report to her. What really happened here and what he states he does not understand is how this whole process went through. How did this go through the SAU Board, how did this get past the Franklin School Board, what is going on. Employee rights and responsibilities, this is another policy within the Franklin School District. The first sentence reads "All employees, members have a responsibility to and shall make themselves familiar with and abide by the laws of the State as they affect their work, the policies of the Board and the regulations designed to implement them." Given the previous cited abuses they have not complied with this and the Board is expected to comply with all policies, all State and Federal laws. The next sentence goes on to read "The Board reaffirms one of the oldest beliefs in education; one of the best methods of instruction is that of setting a good example." Mr. Husband stated let's talk about the example that has been set here, let's take a close look at it. We had a public hearing some people were denied the right to speak, others were cut off. He stated he has requested to meet with the Board and have been denied. He stated he believes based on their actions they have also violated this segment of the policy. He advised he filed his harassment complaint on August 27, 2012, and his x-wife's attorney had it in her hands and told the court on September 5, 2012 at his temporary hearing about the complaint and stated she had seen this complaint and this is a personal, confidential complaint that the Board had never seen, had not taken action, how did this get in the hands of someone else? How did this happen, they won't respond. On October 5, 2012 he received a letter from Mrs. Russo and in that letter it stated that he had received an independent investigation, not one witness that he had provided was interviewed, not one. How is that an

independent investigation? The SAU Board held a non-public hearing to discuss his complaint, and he never knew it took place and he asked aren't I suppose to be informed of this? In the letter he was never informed of his rights as an employee, he was just told the matter is dismissed, he was never told of his right that he could go to Civic Rights or other places with his complaint. He was never given an opportunity to address the Board. Staff protection, this part of the policy that needs to be discussed as he understands it two Board members have now been granted up to \$25,000 each in protection for the fees of attorneys. As an employee of the District why he was not afforded the same. Why are they afforded something that employees of the District are not afforded, this is a form of discrimination. When you talk about staff protection, when the complaint from the NHIAA back in from the State Championship Game, Mr. Husband stated he should have been afforded the opportunity to review that complaint. Mr. Husband stated he ask to see the complaint, he asked the Principal of the High School for it and he was denied that right. Instead it was brought right to the Superintendent who sat on it and brought it to the Board in a non-public meeting. Why did this happen, why would the Principal of the High School and the Athletic Director when they met with Mr. Husband look at him and say repeatedly we are only the messengers? Why would they make that comment, you know why because they were at the game and they were at the meeting, they saw both and they knew I had video evidence that spoke about the truth. School Board member ethics and Mr. Husband stated he contends that school board members have violated ethics. No. 2 Make decisions only after full discussion at public board meetings, render all decisions based on the available facts and independent judgment and refuse to surrender the judgment to individuals or special interests groups. Mr. Husband stated he will contend and would defend this that in this case the Superintendent is an individual with her own private agenda. He stated he filed a harassment complaint, which should be clear enough. He stated he was not given an independent investigation; should be very clear. He stated he was never listened to, the video was never looked at, and the facts were never entered. Seek systematic communications with students, staff and members of the community through regular board meetings. He stated this is in conflict with having a punitive statement associated with staff and board communications.

This isn't giving open communications. Respect the confidentially of information that is privileged and under the law, was received in confidence or executive session. His personnel complaint should have been kept in confidence and should not have been shared with an attorney, especially before the entire board knew of the complaint. Recognize that no board member, no individual member has the authority to speak or act on the entire board except as specially designated to do by board action. They did not have the authority by board action according to the minutes to represent the district at the hearing. Employee conflict of interest. At a recent meeting Mrs. Russo voted on a vote for an injunction against the City of Franklin and she also voted on a motion that personally benefited her. She is now awarded a \$25,000 attorney fee of City taxpayer money. That is a clear conflict of interest to vote on that.

Ray Yonaitis concerning Board Member Authority violated the school policy on different occasions. He violated the policy when he forced Mr. Husband to meet with him regarding the board's vote not to renew his contract. He acted in an administrative role when he demanded that I meet with him and it was Mr. Husband's only method of receiving information. If he did not meet with Mr. Yonaitis there was no other way for him to receive information. Mr. Yonaitis is not an administrator, he acted on his own and misled the public when he informed a member of the public that video evidence would not be permitted in this case and he had no right to deny video evidence, the Board does not have a policy that restricts video evidence, in fact the School District utilizes video on its buses and inside and outside school buildings. It is discriminatory in nature not to permit this video in this case while the district utilizes video on a daily basis. Going back through School Board Member Ethics, Mr. Yonaitis violated the ethics by violating No. 1 above, he did this by holding email meetings; this seems to be now a new accepted way of meeting by the school board. In addition to holding email meetings, he also informed the Board to respond to him and only to him with his responses, not to carbon copy any other Board members with their response, thereby controlling the information and not letting anyone know the true nature of the vote. Is this ethical; is this within the codes of conduct? Mr. Yonaitis and the Board also violated No. 6 there is no systematic process for

student and staff communication with the Board. In fact student, staff and faculty communication have been suppressed by the Board to a policy that states all communication must go through the Superintendent. Mr. Yonaitis has violated No. 8 as he has provided Mr. Husband with paperwork that was distributed in non-public and provided Mr. Husband with a verbal summary of the information discussed in non-public in front of a witness. Mr. Yonaitis has violated No. 9 above as he consumed control over the Board and answers for the Board; denying the public the right to speak is one example, another example is when Mr. Yonaitis met with Mr. Husband to provide him a copy of the letter the Board received in non-public, he represented the Board in that meeting and told Mr. Husband that the Board had made its decision on the letter. This is a violation of 91-A. School Board meetings Mr. Yonaitis has violated the meetings policy, he has conducted email meetings (more than one). One of the email meetings was to discuss whether they would grant Mr. Husband an appeal or not wherein they did a secret ballot that no one knows. Another email meeting was for softball funding/softball fund raisers. No minutes exist from these email meetings, why? Minutes are suppose to exist from every single meeting, be it special, be it nonpublic or be it public; no minutes exist from these meetings. Non-discrimination, Mr. Yonaitis is aware of the violations of the above the policy by the Superintendent of Schools. Mr. Husband stated when he first left the Superintendent met with him and told him they are not running a dating service. He stated he spoke with a school board member and the school board member told me that the Superintendent explained that it was made in reference to the students. Mr. Husband stated it is not in reference to the students and he has emails that will prove that. Following up he stated he also complained to the Superintendent about her behavior in that meeting and told her he did not think that was professional conduct. Mr. Yonaitis sat in on that meeting and heard the comments. He saw the email exchange as he was copied on the emails. The Superintendent of School followed up with a second email making disparaging remarks about his marital status. If you look at the Civil Rights Code for the School District you cannot make comments and discriminate against somebody based on their marital status, it is a violation of civil rights. The Administrator that is listed as responsible for this is the Superintendent of Schools. Mr. Husband

stated he wants to reiterate by denying the video evidence he discriminated against him and he discriminated against the kids and he did nothing to protect us, the kids, the school district or the image of Franklin when we were served false allegations from the NHIAA. Conflict of Interest, Mr. Yonaitis is in violation of this policy as he voted on \$25,000 for himself for his own defense. Given the School District voted in favor he is requesting that the School District also authorize \$25,000 for his attorney fees. What about all the other people that have been dismissed over the last couple of years. Employee Rights and Responsibilities, the same things were violated. Staff Protection, Mr. Yonaitis denied Mr. Husband staff protection when the NHIAA documented false allegations and forwarded them to the High School. The Board knows Mr. Husband was denied the right to review the false claims. The Superintendent took the letter to the Board in non-public; deny me any form of protection. This is the same Superintendent that he filed a harassment complaint about, video evidence exists, and member of the public offered to present it to the Board and Mr. Yonaitis refused it. In 2010 the NHIAA made accusations about Mr. Husband and the Franklin Football Team and in 2010 every team that Franklin faced, the coaches that we played stated nothing was done wrong. The Administrators from those schools stated nothing was done wrong. The officials that officiated the games, the lead official poled them all, he stood up in the NHIAA meeting and informed everyone that Franklin and Coach Husband have done nothing wrong in the eyes of the officials. Why was this presented in a different way in the injunction? He stated he is afforded staff protection, the truth and the facts should come out. Why did the School District present this way in a different way in an injunction to the Superior Court. One could say that they really slanted this in a negative light. Again who are they discriminating against, he stated himself. Mr. Husband stated in closing that he has given the Whistle Blowers Act of Protection to the entire Board. Unlike what has happened to him, he even provided the Board with all the violations that he felt they have committed being upfront and honest with the Board. That has never happened the other way around. People have said this about the firing of a football coach, it is not. It is about the process that they utilized, it is about not presenting facts, it is about abusing authority, it is about abusing control and it is about violating policy. Mr.

Husband stated he could walk away and ignore the whole thing, he stated his Mother called him crying asking him to walk away and he told his Mother that God picked him for a reason and that he is strong enough to make it through. He stated he taught his teams to play with pride and respect, to play for four quarters and never give up. He stated he does not intend to give up. Right now he stated he is the target, who will be the next target. He stated if he walks away and allows this to happen who will it happen to next. How far will the control and abuse go, it is already documented and well known that one School Board member was cautioned during a school board meeting to watch how they answered a question by the Superintendent. The same Superintendent alleged that Mr. Husband was possibly a criminal and tax fraudulent in an email to the Mayor and she also made these allegations about other people. Mr. Husband stated this is not about him; it is about power and abuse of power and abuse of control, which is what it is really about. He stated he hoped the City Council will find in the City's best interest and in the best interest of the community as a whole to address this because it isn't going to stop, it hasn't stopped. Who will be the next target, the Principal of the High School, the Athletic Director, and another faculty member, who is going to be next? Mr. Husband thanked everyone for their time and for allowing him to have his first amendment rights.

Mr. Marty Russo, 280 Webster Lake, Ward I and he advised he is also the husband of Kathleen Russo whose name you heard several times in the last few minutes. He stated he comes here at this moment with a letter from a couple who could not be here tonight and they have asked that it be read. Mr. Russo read the letter from David and Carolyn Hurst, 425 Prospect Street, Franklin, NH. Their letter which was read by Mr. Russo is attached to these minutes. Mr. Russo then stated words have specific meanings; we are a nation as stated before those that are elected, you are the arbors and the decision makers based on the definitions of these words, based on the definition of whether someone is an employee or volunteer with a stipend. There is a very big difference. There is a big difference between the authority granted to the City Council as the supreme legislative authority in Franklin and the authority designated to the School Board of Franklin and the School Board of the SAU which also involves our neighbors in Hill. Those

authorities and those directions they are given are specifically separated except for specifics regarding finances and overall personnel policies in terms of elections held to elect members to the various boards, commissions and council. They need to understand that these words have meanings that will come back to haunt us all, not just in the form of an injunction but in the form of other procedures and decisions that will be reversed and will be turned around to our determent because you have to do it again. Well, do it right the first time, pay attention to the meanings of the words, pay attention to the law. It is very simple, you just have to read but you do have to apply it and you have to apply it fairly and you have to apply it without regard to family, friends or what your heart tells you; you have to apply the law. There have been a lot of things thrown out and there will still be things thrown out about violations of policies and procedures and everything else. You will have to wade through a lot of this and he stated he doesn't envy the issue but you are charged with it and all of you accepted your jobs on the City Council to do what is right and do it by the law and he stated he would ask that the Council pay attention to that as I know the School Board members that I have been in contact with for the most part have. They are diligent, dedicated people that have worked very, very hard to improve a lot of the Franklin School system inasmuch as they are able to with the funds they are given and the people they have at hand to help them do it. To ignore all the progress that has been made in the last 3 to 4 years with not only the Board members but the staff, the teachers and the administrators and all the Franklin Schools will come at a very high price if we choose to throw all that away because of an emotion charged issue that basically has already been decided and will not be overturned. He stated he would ask that the Council consider it carefully and calmly and with reason and use everything you have in your talents to come to a reasonable decision and then to explain it properly to the citizens of Franklin so they understand what happened, why it happened and where we are going from here.

Ms. Karen Hildreth, 41 Ferren Street, Hill, NH stated her son is a student in the Franklin School system by virtue of the fact as Mr. Russo pointed out we live in Hill and we don't have alternatives as far as public school once our children are

past 6<sup>th</sup> grade. At the School Board meeting back in March she stated she addressed everyone and said you need to pay close attention to what is going on here. This is not just about a coach, this is about processes that have happened as one of the people who was there at the championship game, and she stated she knows what was alleged is untrue. This is also about what goes on with the school. We won a case against the school district because our son's IEP continually since he has been in Franklin since 7<sup>th</sup> grade does not get followed. We are still going for what happened this year as the lesson is not learned from year to year. So this is not just about the Coach but she stated let's talk about the Coach a little bit. My son as she stated she has explained before is artistic. Through the Franklin school system through 4<sup>th</sup> grade he was non-verbal. She stated they were constantly told by teachers how he spent his day under the table, walking and not doing work and yet he was graduated every year. We ask for testing because when he was in pre-school they thought that he had that kind of a problem but they were not sure because he was not able to tell them things. She advised they were denied testing by the school district through 4<sup>th</sup> grade, and she stated they did not know how to fight it at that time. Going to Hill they learned that they can fight it and unfortunately she stated they fight it every year. She gave the example that her son over the summer should have academics because he loses what he learned during the year without academic assistance. She stated they were told by the special education staff, we don't do that for kids like him. That is a problem but she stated her son is now an artistic high functioning student. They were able to determine his IQ and he has an IQ of 159 but that was only because the school district in Hill threw so many services at him and when he came to Franklin for 7<sup>th</sup> and 8<sup>th</sup> grade Hill's services and the people that were doing them came with him. But once they hit 9th grade they were not afforded in that same manner. The summer before 9<sup>th</sup> grade Coach Husband saw her son at the Franklin Celebrates Program and this program had a woman who had a masters with a concentration in artistic and she had predicted from 4<sup>th</sup> grade that her son was artistic so when the finding came she was not surprised. Coach Husband saw my son playing football with one person just throwing the ball around and he went up to her son and he said "I want you to come to the high school at 5pm today." Her son told her that he needs to go to the high

school and they ask why and her son told her this man ask me to come so they went and when they got there they were doing conditioning and Coach Husband explained to them that this was a football team and he wanted our son to play and we signed the papers. She stated her son was not aware that that was signing a commitment, that took a lot of explanation with him but that was signing a commitment. His commitment stayed with Coach Husband and we explained to Coach Husband how it is very easy and it has been shown in studies that some children that are high functioning can revert to non-verbal. Coach Husband worked with all the kids the way he worked with her son. There were after school classes to make sure homework was done, to provide assistance for homework and there was a lot of socialization that he helped her son with. Therein for 9<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup> grade her son had that extra help with football. Football conditioning started a month ago, there are at most 6 children showing up for football conditioning. Sunday night pads and equipment were given out, 6 students showed up for football Sunday night. What has happened here between the school board and the citizens is very detrimental to our children.

Resident Mr. Davis asked relative to the petition that was presented to the City Council and validated, what is written in the City Charter. Is there any information that can be given to the public relative to the City Attorney's legal opinion on this matter with what is written in the City Charter? Mayor Merrifield responded the City Attorney has been advising the Council throughout this process. The steps that have been taken so far have been in accordance with the Ordinance, it is actually not a section of the City Charter that is being discussed, and it is an Ordinance that was adopted by the City Council in 1986. We are attempting in so far as our legal advice allows to live up to the spirit of that and that is why the Council is here tonight. The Council's Ordinance propagates it to hear the grievances of the people when a petition such as this is presented.

Mr. Leigh Webb, 10 Orchard Street stated as a resident of Franklin he is very hurt by what is happening. Friction, animosity, strong personalities digging in their heels instead of dealing with whatever issues arise with compassion, understanding and fairness appears to be the way we deal with issues in Franklin.

That means knowing and abiding by the law not only of the State of New Hampshire but the law of common sense and decency. We should never have reached this point and he stated he hopes it is not too late to realize that mistakes have been made and take the proper remedial action. He stated he proud to be from Franklin, he stated he lives in Franklin by choice, please do not take that pride from me but reinforce it instead by doing what is needed to be done to move forward and to continue to move forward.

Mr. Jason Grevior, 15 Liberty Avenue stated the last time he spoke in public was at the last school board meeting, at that meeting he asked School Board Member Cogan if I could call him out because they had had a conversation that Mr. Grevior stated should be very interesting to everybody. One thing that the School Board does not know, not only was Mr. Grevior's letter to Ray Yonaitis given to the School Board but was also given to each and every one of you. He stated he did that for a reason so that everyone knew exactly where he was coming from. He stated his family has been in this town for a very long time, his wife and kids are in the City, everything he has is in this City. When I asked Ed Cogan at the last school board meeting and the Mayor did him a nice favor and sat with him in a meeting where supposedly a conversation didn't arise with the new football coach, and the athletic director which I thank him for because it killed an afternoon. Going back to Ed Cogan, looking at Ed he said where did these email come from that supposedly this conversation didn't happen meaning the conversation between Coach Kaplan and himself and Mr. Grevior's younger son Ryan and he proceeded to look on his computer during the meeting and he could not find it. Later on he provided Mr. Grevior with this chain of emails which everyone has showing for one sequential communication amongst the school board, for two that he is a liar and a slander. Most of the school board members are here, he stated he has not slandered anybody, he stated he doesn't want to slander anybody. If he has something to say, he says it. The other thing was being called tax fraudulent which was mentioned earlier. He stated with his whole life in this City, what his folks have given to this City, Trestle View Park was given by his parents, the land. He stated he would never do anything to jeopardize this City. This City is his life; he wears his colors proudly all the time.

Some people say they don't recognize him with all blue and gold on, he stated he loves his City but to have what is going on in that school is crazy. His middle son Nathan who is here tonight was harassed by a teacher. He went into the school several times and this is repetitive as it was in his letter, it all started because the school failed to get his 504 about his hearing impairment in place. His fellow students had to go to the Spanish teacher to explain that his son is hearing impaired. You want to talk about the most embarrassing moment in life for his son, how embarrassing is that? It is hard enough to be main-streamed with a hearing impairment, never mind that a teacher doesn't know. And, if she did not know that means his auditory trainer which fits directly to his hearing aids was not being utilized which is clearly a violation of State Law. The other thing is with Nathan there was a 504 meeting that was held which she was not there for and Mr. Grevior stated he heard (hearsay) that the argument was that she did not know about it. He stated he does not believe that. Going in to see Mr. Towne numerous amount of time (3 or 4 times) to the point that his son gets embarrassed every time he goes into the school. And his son would say "Don't worry about it Dad, I can handle it." You should not have to handle school, school should be fun, it should not be embarrassing, especially kids with handicaps. He stated his son was asked a few times to be a peer councilor up at Dartmouth because of how much he has achieved, was that ever recognized by this school. Did anyone ever hear he was playing at the C.H.A.D. Classic before the game other than from him on face book, no body announced it because they are too busy covering up everything. Here we have some of the best advertisement for this City that we could possibly have; how eloquently he spoke on channel 9 at the C.H.A.D. Home Town Hero because he is a C.H.A.D. kid. He has been going up to Dartmouth forever; they were so proud to have him, why wasn't the school as proud? He stated he does not know but it bothers him a lot. He commented that it is very hard for him to get up here and speak; he stated his business is here in the City and that he has customers everywhere. The only reason he chose to do this is for one reason, not for my middle son but for my youngest son Ryan. He stated he had dreams of coaching three more years and that is why he left New York City and come home to be a Father, to be involved with his kid's lives all the way through and up until this point it has been wonderful. To not coach this year

is going to be devastating. Ryan was sitting beside him when a Coach urged me not to talk or I would not coach. So, Ryan looks at me and says "Dad that's not right." And, Mr. Grevior was thinking to himself there goes him not hearing it. He stated he drove off like nothing had happened and some of his friends knew he stewed on it for about a week, didn't say anything and it began to eat up in and out. By the time he started communicating about this because what it boiled down to is a dream or what is correct in life, morals, ethics, and transparencies which we stopped about talking about at a school board meeting. His dream was to coach, what is morally and ethically right is when your kid hears something and he knows it is not right, you have to stand up, you have no choice but to stand up and do what is right even if by giving up a dream which he did. So then Mr. Grevior stated he and Ryan start communicating about this and he asked him would you go with and his response was absolutely Dad, I know what I heard. You Mr. Mayor saw him and he was very nervous, scared as he was in there with the Mayor, the Superintendent, his new Football Coach, Athletic Director and Mr. Grevior commented he was very proud of his son as I always am with my boys; but he did not communicate very well as he was nervous but I do not fault him for that. But what he overheard made Mr. Grevior do what he did because he stated he has a conscious and by the way it was already told to Coach Husband before he even made the choice if he was going to talk because he knows how close his son is to Coach Husband. One of his dreams was to play for Coach Husband and that is no longer a reality. So he stated before he opened his guts the Coach already knew so if he did not step forward to communicate my situation it would have come back to stab him in the back anyways and that is why he is here this evening. If we hold our kids at such a high level at that school, why aren't the administrators held at that same level? Being called a liar, a slander and being called tax fraudulent he still can't stomach that. Never mind watching this lady (Superintendent) bullying people around. He stated when he was asking him to dig for his email the Superintendent said to him point blank "be very careful how you answer that Mr. Cogan." He thanked Mr. Cogan for sharing that with him as he didn't have to do that. Mr. Grevior continued that he does not know how this got this carried away and he stated he has tried to do the right steps. They say there is a series of steps, and he stated he has tired many times to do these steps.

Somebody in this City has got to be able to fix this problem. When you have people that won't buy a house in this City because of the School System, there is a serious problem. When you have businesses that won't move to this City because of the School System there is a problem. He stated his kids personally have been harassed under this School System. How about the kids that don't have parents, how do they make it, they don't; a lot of them don't. You know who some of the parents are the football coaches, the baseball coaches, the track coaches, the basketball coaches. When you assume that role as a coach it is no different than being a Dad and you can definitely be a Father without being a Dad, you earn that title, the same is about a coach. He stated he still gets called coach and he feels it and loves it. You are just like a Dad, sometimes you are a bank, you feed them, you clothe them, and you bring them home if you know where their house is, could be one of four places for some of them. It's sad but it's true, a lot of them move from point to point but the love and respect they give you is worth a million and he stated he would not change it for anything. Some of his brightest moments were last year watching my son Nathan who came out of nowhere to win a State Championship. All State, C.H.A.D. Classic, amazing. The emotion he felt and pride was immense. He stated he use to be SAU's biggest fan, he became their biggest critic when they failed to put that 504 in place, to him that was devastating and unacceptable. You are pulling funds away these children and they need every dime they can to try and make it out of here. He stated he was lucky, he had the privilege to go to college, not everybody in life has that privilege but everybody deserves a chance at it and the first chance you get is to do well in that high school. If that high school cannot have morals, ethics and transparency this is going to be ghost town. He stated his Father looked at him before he opened his mouth and said to me you have no choice and his comment back to his Father was if I don't say anything this place will become a ghost town. You have families moving out of here by droves because of our school system and he stated right away he can think of 10-15 families. These families are the minority because they don't get free or assisted lunches so what will that do to our numbers, it will devastate them. He stated he is asking the City Council and the School Board to pay attention, he stated his whole life is invested in this City and

he stated he loves this City, he stated he does not want to move out of here. He stated if he has to move to educate his last child, he will move. He stated he and his wife have talked about it, we have looked at Bow. He stated he does not want to go, to him that would be the salt in the wound. Everybody knows, everybody asks, he again stated I do not want to go. He urged that somebody somewhere to do something as this has to stop and in his letter he called it a massacre. How can we have administrators not abide by their own rules of the students in our school system by bullying? He stated the Superintendent went as far as bullying our Principal Richard Towne who is really not a bad guy but when you have a dictator above you, you have to conform. At the last meeting and Coach Husband asked Principal Towne a question and he did not want to answer, the Superintendent looked at him and said yes you will and not only that she nods her head when someone can answer and when they can't. What kind of Board is this, the tail is wagging the tail and the dog should be wagging the tail. My issues are totally different than Coach Husband, he was harassed, and I was slandered and lied to, you heard it in a meeting. When is this going to stop, we need it to stop. We need people to stop moving out of town and instead moving into town.

Ms. Kristi Sottie,60 Independence stated her son goes to Franklin and she stated she understands this first started out as a football issue but for her it is about the schools, about her son. She stated her son is 15 and her son wanted her to speak; her son has borderline autism and did not speak until he was in first grade when a teacher took interest. He has been bullied up until 2 years ago through the school, non- stop bullying and nobody helped. She stated she was a young Mother and didn't know who to go to, who would help her. He had an IEP, didn't really understand what that was, nobody helped her. Once he became smart enough the bullying continued, go worse, he never had a friend, hit middle school it became horrible for him. He thought the only way out was to commit suicide. A child in the school helped her and told me that he was going to commit suicide. We found him almost dead, he wanted to die; nobody would come to their aid. They went everywhere possible, since high school it got a little bit better. In the middle school we were told to take him out of school, there was nothing they

could do and suggested home schooling or send him to a boarding school in Pennsylvania and the school would pay for it. They did not know what to do with him or with us. Come high school, it got a little better. We went from an IEP to a 504, they said he was too smart and they didn't have enough money to provide the services for him. 9th grade he became involved in football, met the coach, people cared for him, he made friends, he is actually all honors on the honor roll, and he does an amazing job. This year they did not get a 504, nobody contacted them, nobody let her know. She stated she called, she texted, two week after the last meeting that was for the School Board, she receives a call from the school saying they are so sorry that they forgot and wanted to know if we still wanted to go through with the 504. Does he still need one, he is extremely smart, he doesn't need one. She responded of course we want the 504 and they ask can we do it over the phone, we'll do it over the phone right now, we'll send you a copy. She stated she has not received a copy of it, has not heard back from them, nothing. She stated her issue is they don't know the students; they don't care about the students. 504 is very important to these children, they don't know how t o speak up. A lot of us are younger parents; we don't know what this is, have never been through this. She commented shame on her for not knowing either but shame on the school for not helping her, not helping her son, not helping other families that don't have parents that care, that have nowhere to go. Right now the football team is what her son had and he looked forward to, the football team keeps a lot of these kids' grades up. She stated she can tell us there are a bunch of kids that will not be playing football this year because they don't care, they didn't pass their grades, they are not doing the summer school; they don't care. This is the only family a lot of these kids have in this community and like she said, it is not just a football issue. She stated for her it goes above and beyond like Mr. Grevior stated. She stated she owns a home here in Franklin and she has thought about selling but she can't or she would. She stated there are a lot of people like her and when we moved here she loved the community, she stated she works here and knows a lot of people here and her son does not want to leave here but if we need to go we will until something gets done.

Mr. Alan David, 20 Freedom Drive advised he is a former 6 year member of the school board and former employee of the School District. He stated at the last Council meeting that this goes far beyond the dismissal of a football coach and he still honestly believes that. However, right now some of the accusations that he has heard and he does not know if they are true or not. But some of the accusations he has heard tonight concerning Federal Law, violations of IAP, 504 accommodation plans and that sort of thing. This School District and this City are at serious legal risks and this is something that needs to be looked into. He stated he does not know the truth of it all but those accusations that are being made are very, very serious and that is something this City needs to truly take a hold of and look into right now.

Mr. Greg Husband spoke again stating he is the legal guardian of a child who has a 504 and his teachers were not informed of this 504. One teacher this fall utilized things in this 504 as a punishment. He was punished for something that is allowed to him in his 504. Late in the year, his son had struggled with everything throughout the year. Late in the year he was doing fairly well for him with Bs and Cs. With about two weeks left in the school year he was failing almost every subject. He advised he held meetings, he asked for advice. He worked diligently with my son and he tracked everything on line and he found out on line that different teachers utilize the system in different ways. He was given accommodations to hand in homework late, one teacher gave him zeros. He had no idea things were missing by looking in the system. The faculty isn't even trained to use the system the same way. They give you a tool and this is what he also told the administration that it is basically garbage in and garbage out, because it the data is not consistent and people don't use it in the same way, how are parents going to know what is actually happening with their child's education? He stated it took a considerable amount of time and effort and he tracked him every single day and he ended up with two A's, a B and two C's. This was a kid that was failing three out of four subjects with two weeks left. 504's are a serious issue and should be complied with, faculty should be aware of them and they should be communicated and they are not in this school district.

Mrs. Katherine B. Miller, Attorney at Law, Donahue, Tucker & Clandella, PLLC addressed the Mayor and Council stating she is here tonight representing the two members of the school board who are the subject of the petition. Winston Churchill has said that democracy is the worst form of Government except for all the other forms that have been tried from time to time. And she stated she is happy to say that democracy is alive and well in the City of Franklin. It is good to see so many people caring so strongly about their local government. New Hampshire is blessed to have lots of volunteers, the School Board, the City Council who assist in running our government. As you know from early testimony, the Franklin School District sought a preliminary injunction to prevent this removal hearing from proceeding. It was identified as a hearing to remove the school board members. Because it was called a removal hearing, the District was concerned on several grounds that the petition for removal and the City Code provisions for the removal did not comply with State Law and the State and Federal Constitutions. The Judge issued an order today that declined to prevent this hearing from going forward upon the representation of the City's Attorney, Mr. Fitzgerald that the purpose of this hearing is to air the grievances of citizens against their elected officials. The judge correctly declined to interfere with the political process. Nevertheless, he noted that State Law does not authorize the removal process that is found in the City Code for the City of Franklin. He noted that there is a likely hood for the School District to prevail on the merits that the only method for properly removing elected officials is through RSA 42-1A and RSA 32-12 and this would apply not just to the Board members but also to the City Council members. She advised she has copies of the decision by the Judge if anyone is interested in looking at them. As long as this hearing is for the purposes of citizens airing their grievances there is no legal issue. Should the Council proceed to vote to continue the removal process based on the Franklin City Code on behalf of Mrs. Russo and Mr. Yonaitis, she would object. In addition to questions about the legality of the City Code removal process for elected officials either the School Board or the City Council; they have not up until this evening had notice of the grounds on which their removal is sought by the 200+ people who signed the petitions. The petitions did not specify the grounds for removal. There is no way to know from the presentation this evening whether the people

that signed the petitions agree with the presentations that have been made this evening. She asked everyone involved to step back and consider the Laws and the Constitution of New Hampshire. We are privileged to have so many great local officials who volunteer thousands of their hours and time to their local government. Our Constitution requires that they be accountable to people at all times that elected them. They are also entitled to due process of the law before they are deprived of their duly elected positions. Much has been said about grounds for removal tonight but since the process may not be authorized by law, there cannot be grounds for removal in either of the petitions if the process is not legal. She thanked everyone for letting her speak. She then responded to comments made by Mr. Husband stating the petitions do not specify the grounds for removal and Mr. Husband commented they have been notified including they were again notified this weekend. The Mayor commented he did not want this to get to a shouting across the room. Attorney Miller requested that she be allowed to clarify and then stated the grounds for the petition are not stated in the petitions, the 200+ people that signed them may have 200 different reasons, we don't know why all those people petitioned to remove those school board members. Mr. Husband stated just cause and Attorney Miller commented usually it specifies, due process of the State Constitution requires notice.

Mayor Merrifield commented he would like to clarify one other thing that the ordinance that is under consideration here does not require petitioners to identify reasons at that stage of the process. Attorney Miller commented that is correct but the Constitution does.

Mrs. Tamara Feener, 70 Evergreen Avenue stated she does not like speaking in public but there has been a lot that has been discussed tonight. First of all she stated she wants to tell you who I am and she stated she does believe this is not just about Coach Husband, it goes deeper than that. She stated she is a former resident of Tilton, NH, her Father was born in Tilton; her Mother was born in Franklin and grew up in Franklin. She stated she was born in Franklin but raised in Tilton. Franklin has always been either her home or her second home. Her family came here from Greece and started businesses in this community and started the

Greek Orthodox Church in Franklin which she worshiped in growing up and still do. She stated she has been a former school board member; she served with Mr. Giunta and Mayor Merrifield. She stated the last time she was on the School Board we moved mountains; we worked together and were successful. This present school board is extremely dysfunctional to the tenth degree. She has had AG complaints willed against her, one was that she should not be a Moderator and on the School Board at the same time. That was found to be untrue; she can sit on the school board and also be a Moderator. She has been the Moderator for Ward II for 20 years. She was a Ward Clerk for one year and when in Tilton she helped with the town elections counting ballots. She stated she guesses she has two or three other complaints against her at the AG Office and they have not made a determination on those complaints. She stated they recently emailed Mr. Yonaitis that 5 school board members wanted to set up a special meeting, he requested to know what would be on the agenda. Mrs. Feener stated she then emailed him and stumbling blocks have been put in the way and today is July 29th and the board members had requested a July 30<sup>th</sup> meeting and nothing has been posted so no meeting and the majority wanted the meeting. They were denied the right to meet to debate issues that have come before them, 504's, Spanish, etc. She stated the agenda carried lots of good things to discuss. She stated she was told oh no, these are SAU matters. She responded to Mr. Yonaitis that no, we can have this meeting and then make a decision if they are SAU related or not and once again they were denied the right to meet and discuss. She advised when she first got on the Board she suggested Blue River as part of help for a funding source that has yet to be decided on to be reviewed. She stated she keeps getting pushed back. She stated it takes an act of God to put something on the agenda as a school board member and it is in the policy that the school board members are able to do that. Recently she stated Mr. Yonaitis has accepted two of her items that she would liked discussed August 19<sup>th</sup>, however, she stated she felt they needed a meeting way before August which has not happened. Circumventing RSA 91-A she said to Mr. Yonaitis in an email that he was circumventing 91-A by doing these emails of vote because they cannot debate, we don't know what anybody else has said until we get together and debate it and say what is on their minds. So that is another problem. She stated she has

heard there is a lot bullying, she advised when she was on the school board previously we had citizens for discipline in schools, it took two years to develop a discipline policy, zero tolerance was this policy. Where is this policy? She stated she would like to know as they worked really hard as a full citizen a joint effort. Former Chief Boyd was a speaker at one of their meetings. They had many, many speakers and many meetings, the discipline policy was excellent and she does not know where it is but is going to look into it. She stated she was taught there is right and wrong and was taught to speak on both, that is how her parents taught her; you speak up so she is speaking up. There are problems and it is not just about the Coach. We are a fabulous community, we are full of volunteers, she commented that at the joint meeting that was held with the Council and the School Board members, it was disappointing that it ended up the way it did; that we ended up in Court for this. She stated personally she feels these two school board members should step down as chairs; they should look deep within themselves and let others run our meetings and go by the policies that are before us. There are policies and the 5 members of this school board wanted a meeting and we were denied as these were SAU matters, and they are not. She stated she would like to know that during the Court session she took some time off from work to attend, she stated she was in the foyer and the City had a conference room and the School Board had a conference room and she stated she is wondering to this moment in time why the other school board members that attended weren't invited in to this conference room before and after the Court hearing. She asked can anyone tell me the reason why they were not invited in? She stated we are school board members; we should have been invited in. She stated she is very disappointed that Kathleen Russo was at the front table where their other attorney should have been. She also asked why was Superintendent Ward there; this has nothing to do with her. Mrs. Feener stated she would very much appreciate answers to her questions and again we had tried to get a meeting with these agenda items to ask these questions. We had decided that each board member would give school board presentations to the Council, and she stated she needed information so she ask the Superintendent could you please give me this information so she could give a presentation, denied. Mr. Yonaitis had to assist her in this. She commented if you recall, she gave sizable

packets out to the Mayor and Councilors and it was stamped on every single piece of paper confidential, nothing in the packet distributed was confidential. Even a blank piece of paper was stamped confidential. Mrs. Russo with the AG first complaint, Mrs. Feener stated she believes she did this on her own under her chairmanship. The Board never gave her permission to go and file a complaint with the AG Office against Mrs. Feener. She stated she was also at a SAU meeting and had just come from work and began to put her items down and Mrs. Russo comes up to her and says she would like to speak to you. Mrs. Feener asked about what and Mrs. Russo responded I would just like you to step outside in the hallway. Mrs. Feener goes out into the hallway waiting for Mrs. Russo to tell her what is on her mind and in comes Mr. Yonaitis also, so it is two against one and proceeds to tell her she cannot sit on the board as a School District Moderator so they informed her she must make a choice. Mrs. Feener advised she is not a District Moderator, she does not run school district meetings that is totally a town item and she tried to explain this to them and they would not hear her voice so she said conversation over and she went back into the meeting room. She then proceeded to tell Mr. Yonaitis and he stated no you need to pick one or the other. She stated this took place right before a large presidential election. There would have been all kinds of problems if she had had to step down as Moderator because she was told at an SAU meeting that she could not sit on both, that she had to make a choice. That is a big problem because no one in Ward II knows how to be a Moderator nor do they want to be one because she has asked and also it is difficult to find people to help you at elections. She stated all they are doing is pushing people away from helping at elections because of all the actuations and pulling you into the complaints. She told Mr. Yonaitis no that she has a letter stating she can sit on both and she showed him letter. He then proceeded to say we have to work together and she commented that is a strange way of working together. She stated she feels bad, she thinks the board can make great strides. She also stated the Superintendent has been looking for a job elsewhere; it has been in all the papers so she is not telling fibs out of school. That's a problem; she stated we need to get our ducks in a row and start talking about succession and how we are going to move ahead when the Superintendent has a new job.

Mrs. Jen Weaver, 226 Sanborn Street, stated she was born and raised in New York in a town just like Franklin and they moved here 12 years ago as it was a nice place to be. She stated she works here and loves the school and she felt her kids would do very well here K-4<sup>th</sup> grade and she now has to middle schoolers and they are still doing very well. Her son and daughter love school. She stated this is the most dysfunctional board that she has ever come across and she stated she is embarrassed to say she lives in Franklin right now. As a teacher of her second graders; she would never allow this in her classroom so she does not understand why this is allowed on a school board. She stated if she doesn't allow this type of thing in her second grade class, it certainly should not be allowed by adults

Mr. Robert Lucas, 170 Sterling Drive commented that both sides need to come together put all difference aside and work together for the sake of the children. He stated he served on the School Board at one time and found it to be difficult and it seemed to be us and them instead of we.

Ms. Donna Magoon, a teacher with the Franklin School District who recently resigned advised that she would contribute \$500 to \$700 of her own funds each year to her students for classroom supplies because there was not enough money in the budget and it is shameful to think that the students could lose out on as much as \$50,000 that might be paid in legal fees to attorneys for the two school board members.

Mr. Wayne Ives, 78 Clark Street stated he has lived in Franklin all his life and graduated from Franklin High School. He stated both he and his wife work full time and barely make ends meet. However, he advised that they spend \$10,000 each year to keep their daughter in a private school as they do not want her attending the Franklin schools.

Motion made by Councilor Desrochers that the Franklin City Council determine that it is not in the best interest of the City of Franklin for there to be further local proceedings in connection with the two pending School Board removal petitions. In order to conclude the current divisive confrontation between the

School Board and City Council, along with the associated expense, in connection with this matter, I further move that the complete record of the public proceedings of July 29, 2013, along with a synopsis of those proceedings, be forwarded to the New Hampshire Department of Justice (Office of the Attorney General) for independent and impartial review and such further action, if any, as may be deemed appropriate by that office. Motion seconded by Councilor Feener.

Councilor Feener made an amendment to the motion that the submission to the Attorney General's Office not be done immediately but in 10 days, giving others the opportunity to add their submission. Amendment seconded by Councilor Boyd. All in favor of the amendment giving an additional 10 days for submissions from others.

All in favor of the motion as amended.

Respectfully submitted,

Sue E. May Sue E. May David & Carolyn Hurst 425 Prospect St Franklin, NH 03235 Athr. Suelley Plane welster in the winder. Matifian

July 28, 2013

Dear Mayor and City Council Members:

We have hesitated to become involved in the current matter regarding petitions before the City Council. It has always been our feeling that we elect our City officials and they have the best access to information available that will enable them to make the right decision in matters before their boards.

Therefore, we will not be gathering to speak in City Hall on Monday evening as is being promoted by those involved with these petitions. Never the less we will be counting on our elected officials to take the correct course of action for our city.

We would consider it incorrect for the City council to remove two members of the School Board voted in by voters in their respective Wards just because a petition without cause for removal was circulated by parties with a particular agenda. Also, although signatures were validated, has it been reviewed to see if those signing the above petitions are all voters in this city or simply residents which would be a different matter?

Should the Council take action proposed by the petitions will it be their intention to appoint two new members under the same criteria used to fill the last School Board vacancy appointment. There was limited public notice to the community of this opening other than a few days notice on the City website.

In addition, the Council made a decision to appoint an individual that appears to have a particular agenda rather than look for an individual that was concerned about our entire school system. The agenda was stated by this individual on a Facebook page that many of the students in our school system frequent called

"Friends of Franklin Football". The language used in those comments is or should be in conflict with school policies. This lack of effort to find interested candidates and to then appoint this new board member removes our confidence in Council decisions.

It is time we get the City of Franklin business off Facebook and off the front page of the newspapers and back into the City offices where we can have qualified leaders make decisions that would make a difference in our community's future. There are serious concerns facing our city, not only in the school, but in other areas of the city that are of real importance and they need to be addressed in a manner other than this approach.

We feel it is necessary for us to speak out especially as we are aware that many people in the city agree with us on this matter but have hesitated to speak out because of the strong efforts by individuals with their own agenda.

Sincerely;

David and Carolyn Hurst

Cc: Franklin School Board Chairman

Good evening, City Council Members and Franklin residents. My name is Elizabeth Tobey, former Naval Intelligence Officer, credentialed teacher, clinical professional Social Worker, and in the recent past, appointed by the City Council to assume an unfilled Sch. Board vacancy and elected for the remaining one year term. Previous lengthy experience on a local and regional School Board.

Saturday's Concord Monitor headlines abt the schools "fighting" the City in court was an "eye opener" for me to offer some thoughts that might propel more positive thinking to the 2 recent citizen petitions of "unhappiness" over the firing of Football Coach, Greg Husband. Never easy for an employee to be "dismissed/fired". Likewise, not easy on the employer – SAU 18. Some alleged serious events of RETRIBUTION incl. tire slashings and broken windows have occurred due to this "unhappiness". This kind of behavior is not only illegal, but an illogical DESTRUCTIVE RETRIBUTION and is extremely DANGEROUS... and sends a powerful NEGATIVE message to any child who has witnessed such behaviors. Legal standards were undoubtedly carefully adhered to in the aforementioned "firing". Always helpful to ask the? "Whose problem is it, anyway?" Proceeding from that premise obviously produced the "firing".

A short hx: Fkln. is one of 7 NH communities on an "intertwined" Municipal Government/ School Supervisory Administrative Union basis. The long-ago original intent was to enhance harmony, and peaceful, positive resolutions to problem solve – esp. where disagreements reside. There is EVERY reason for the City Council and the SAU 18 to CONTINUE to acknowledge the other entity's respective "administrative boundaries".

PARENTS, CARETAKERS, and the FRANKLIN Community: Continue to help your children learn love, compassion, and tolerance to resolve differences by use of CONSTRUCTIVE VERSUS DESTRUCTIVE behaviors.

Franklin's schools have made important educational progress over the past few years. The School Improvement Grant, of which I was a community participant, who related the visible and invisible gains to the State Ed. Dept., is an enormous "feather in Franklin's cap". It would not have been this POSITIVE result without the able and dedicated SAU Admin.and its capable teaching and related staff.

ENOUGH is ENOUGH! Do not UN-DO Franklin schools' fwd. progress by trying to remove 2 of Franklin's most forward-thinking, talented School Board Members!

FRANKLIN COMMUNITY: Please communicate your POSITIVE concerns ASAP to the City Council, to allow the SAU to concentrate on the educational tasks at hand, incl. required Personnel interactions as needed, to allow our City's children to enjoy the best educational opportunites, uncomplicated by the supposed kind of "over-sight/interference" in SAU Personnel matters. In short, "power/control" should appropriately remain with the SAU.

cc: City Manager, Elizabeth Dragon; Mayor Ken Merrifield; City Councilors;
Dr. Maureen Ward, Superintendent, SAU 18
s/ July 29/2013 Elizabeth Tobey, ACSW (Academy of Certified Social Workers); BCD (Board Certified Diplomate)